Environmental Science Water Research & Technology



COMMUNICATION

View Article Online View Journal | View Issue

Check for updates

Cite this: Environ. Sci.: Water Res. Technol., 2020, 6, 3024

Received 19th June 2020, Accepted 3rd August 2020

DOI: 10.1039/d0ew00583e

rsc.li/es-water

Flint biosolids monitoring data demonstrate a sustained decline in total lead release to potable water from plumbing since the 2014-2015 Flint Water Crisis (FWC), due to enhanced corrosion control treatment (3 mg L^{-1} orthophosphate as PO₄) and removing of \sim 80% of lead and galvanized iron service lines through early 2020. The official 90th percentile water lead levels, which have now met the federal Lead and Copper Rule threshold of 15 μ g L⁻¹ for the last four years, are in agreement with those predicted by a previously established biosolids regression model. There is also no longer a correlation between the percentage of children under 6 years of age with blood lead \geq 5 μ g dL⁻¹ and biosolids lead mass in the 44 months post-FWC (Nov 2015-Jun 2019), nor are there continued correlations between plumbingrelated metals in the biosolids, with the exception of Cu:Zn found in brass alloys that remain installed in homes. After Flint achieves 100% replacement of lead and galvanized service line pipes, a biosolids data analysis predicts that the remaining sources of waterborne lead including leaded brass, lead solder and legacy lead in pipe scale, will still release about 16-28% of the pre-FWC lead mass to potable water. The efficacy of enhanced corrosion control and replacement of service lines that contain lead is, therefore, on the order of 72-84% effective at reducing citywide lead exposure, yet some significant water lead sources will still remain even after pipe replacement is complete.

Introduction

When the City of Flint, Michigan switched water sources from Lake Huron to the Flint River in April 2014 and stopped adding orthophosphate corrosion control,^{1–3} higher levels of lead, iron, chlorine decay, deaths from Legionnaire's disease and blood lead in children resulted.^{3–9} After the scope of the water lead problem became apparent, public outcry caused

Efficacy of corrosion control and pipe replacement in reducing citywide lead exposure during the Flint, MI water system recovery[†]

Siddhartha Roy 😳 * and Marc A. Edwards

Water impact

In the aftermath of the Flint, Michigan Water Crisis (FWC) and a new proposed US Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) Lead and Copper Rule (LCR), the benefits of replacing lead service lines and implementing enhanced corrosion control to reduce water lead exposure are of high interest. Here we provide a novel analysis of routine Flint biosolids monitoring data, demonstrating a substantial 72–84% citywide reduction in the mass of lead released to potable water *vis-à-vis* pre-FWC 2013 year. Biosolids monitoring has certain advantages in tracking overall source reductions compared to traditional first draw sampling in a subset of homes with lead service lines.

the city to switch back to Lake Huron water in October 2015 and the orthophosphate dose was tripled in December 2015.^{2,5}

A federal emergency was declared in January 2016, and water lead levels (WLLs) have consistently measured below federal Lead and Copper Rule (LCR) standards since early 2017.^{4–6,10} WLLs have even met the more rigorous provisionally adopted Michigan LCR standards since early 2019.^{11,12} The officially reported WLL data is consistent with second, third and even fourth party independent analyses of lead in Flint water.^{4,13,14} The city has also replaced thousands of leaded brass faucets, and 9516 service lines representing about ~80% of the city's total lead and galvanized iron pipes between March 2016 and March 2020.^{15–18} Officials were even having trouble finding enough homes with verified lead service lines to successfully conduct the late 2019 LCR sampling event.¹⁹

Many Flint residents still do not trust the safety of tap water for a variety of reasons, including:

1) Actual cheating on official water lead testing before the crisis was exposed by the authors of this paper late 2015, and resulting betrayal of the public trust due to proven inaction, apathy and/or cover-ups by local, state and federal government agencies,^{5,20–22}

2) In post federal emergency Flint (2016-19), some residents engaged in improper sampling, and in one case

Virginia Tech, Civil and Environmental Engineering, 418 Durham Hall, 1145 Perry Street, Blacksburg, VA 24061, USA. E-mail: sidroy@vt.edu; Tel: 1 540 521 6193 † Electronic supplementary information (ESI) available. See DOI: 10.1039/ d0ew00583e

r's improving Flint WLLs and decreasing childhood lead Ls exposure, b) the combination of pipe and faucet replacements, and corrosion control are reducing overall release of lead to water, and c) replacing lead pipes will greatly reduce (but not eliminate) lead release to drinking water due to remaining sources of lead from brass and solder in consumers' homes.

Materials and methods

Metals in biosolids

Monthly metal concentrations in biosolids (lead, cadmium, copper, nickel and zinc; mg kg⁻¹ on a dried weight basis) measured per Standard Method SW 6020A³⁹ and total monthly biosolids production (kg) for January 2018–June 2019 were obtained from City of Flint's Water Pollution Control Plant *via* Freedom of Information Act (FOIA) requests. The monthly mass of metal in biosolids was calculated by multiplying the metal biosolids concentration by the total biosolids production. Metal mass in biosolids data for prior years (2010–17) for comparison were sourced from another study.³⁸

Modeled relationship between biosolids lead and water lead levels

A regression model between lead in biosolids and in water for the City of Flint (eqn (1)) was used to estimate water lead levels (WLLs) from obtained biosolids lead data.³⁸

Biosolids-Pb (kg per month) = $0.37 \times WLL_{90} (\mu g L^{-1}) + 1.41(1)$

where, biosolids-Pb = biosolids lead mass in kg; WLL_{90} = composite 90th percentile water lead level in $\mu g L^{-1}$, estimated as a 50:50 weighted average of "first draw" and "second draw" WLLs.

The model assumes a one-month offset between biosolids-Pb and WLL₉₀ (*i.e.*, biosolids-Pb measured in February 2018 is paired with WLL₉₀ for January 2018) to account for a few weeks of biosolids and activated sludge detention times. The model also relies on the assumption that 90th percentile first draw lead ranges between 1.6 to 4.0 times the 90th percentile second draw lead in Flint, based on WLL data from five Virginia Tech citywide water sampling rounds between 2015– 17.³⁸ This relationship was used to estimate a 90th percentile first draw range from the biosolids-predicted WLL₉₀ values and compared against that calculated from official LCR testing for six month periods for 2016–19.¹¹ The only exception was 2019 where biosolids data corresponding to first five month period of WLLs (Jan–May 2019) was available.

Elevated blood lead levels

The de-identified aggregated monthly data on percentage of children under six with elevated blood lead 5 μ g dL⁻¹ (*i.e.*, % EBL5) during January 2018–June 2019, and from prior years

lead fishing sinkers were even discovered in a consumer's plumbing, producing water samples with very high WLLs (>12000 $\,\mu g \, L^{-1})$ and suggestions of an ongoing health threat, 23

3) Social media postings and investigative reports, by a "political reporter" from December 2016 to present, allege an ongoing conspiracy by government agencies and independent lead sampling programs to cover-up water lead problems, ^{23–26}

4) Widespread misinformation on the effectiveness of state-distributed lead filters,²⁷ and speculation by academics that the filters were causing Shigellosis or consumer deaths,^{23,28-32}

5) Warnings that vibrations and other disturbances arising during pipe replacements, might also be causing massive release of lead from the Flint pipe network,^{33,34} and unfounded assertions by some media, celebrities and politicians who continue to claim that Flint remains mired in a water lead crisis.^{32,35–37}

We recently utilized data on the monthly lead mass captured in sewage sludge (or, biosolids) at the Flint wastewater treatment plant from 2010–17, to establish that biosolids lead reliably tracked lead release from plumbing to potable water before, during and in the immediate aftermath of the Flint Water Crisis.³⁸ This biosolids data has important advantages compared to official WLL monitoring data collected under the LCR, including: 1) biosolids samples represent a composite of all lead released to Flint's potable water over a several week time period, 2) the sampling methodology and location have remained the same for over a decade, and 3) this data has been collected by entities who are independent of those engaged in measuring water lead in homes.

In contrast, the official 90th percentile WLL only measures lead in the first liter from the tap (*i.e.*, "first draw"), has used first draw sampling protocols that have changed substantially in the last few years, is calculated from sampling pool of only 60–200 "high risk" homes with lead pipe that has been changing as lead service lines (LSLs) are replaced.⁴ The official 90th percentile data is therefore designed to infrequently (once every three years to twice a year) identify a characteristic level of water lead in "worst case" homes, and does not reflect average or total lead release to water across the entire city. Thus, analysis and monitoring of the lead mass in Flint biosolids is complementary, and in some ways superior to traditional in home monitoring to track progress as the Flint system continues to heal from enhanced corrosion control and LSLs are replaced.

Herein, we apply our novel approach³⁸ to the most recent data on biosolids monitoring and elevated blood lead in children (January 2018–June 2019), which reflects a time period of unprecedented replacement of lead bearing (*i.e.*, lead and galvanized iron) service line pipe replacements. The tested hypotheses included the following: a) the State of Michigan, the US Environmental Protection Agency, and others, are providing a false sense of progress in terms of

Communication

Statistical analyses

All statistical analyses were conducted in Microsoft® Excel® (version 2016) and IBM® SPSS (version 25). A *p* value of <0.05 with an alpha value (α) of 0.05 was selected to determine statistical significance. The coefficient of determination (R^2) was calculated to examine the associations between monthly biosolids metal masses for Pb, Cu and Zn.

Results and discussion

After examining trends on plumbing-related metals captured in biosolids from January 2018–June 2019, we use the established regression model between biosolids and water lead in Flint to estimate WLLs 2018–19 for comparison to reported (official and independent) 90th percentile WLLs. We then examine whether lead levels spiked or declined across the city, during implementation of Flint's unprecedented lead and galvanized service line pipe replacement program, and attempt to quantify the benefits and limitations of service line replacement in reducing WLLs.

Environmental Science: Water Research & Technology

Trends in plumbing metals captured in biosolids

Over 95% of treated wastewater in Flint is domestic in origin and most of the lead comes from corrosion of lead pipes and lead-bearing plumbing.^{41–43} The lead mass in biosolids has continued to drop in the last few years (Fig. 1A) and reached another historic low in 2019. From January–June 2019, average lead was 5 kg per month (range = 1.2–8.5 kg per month), *versus* 10.2 kg per month (range = 5.2–24.5 kg per month) for the 18 months of FWC (April 2014–October 2015) and 9.3 kg per month (range = 5.4–15.7 kg per month) for a comparable period pre-FWC (April 2012–October 2013).

Biosolids masses for all five plumbing related metals (Cd, Cu, Ni, Pb, and Zn) during 2018–2019 also dropped to between 35–76% of that measured during the FWC, due to enhanced corrosion control, service line and lead faucet replacement (Fig. S1 in ESI†). While all three plumbing-related metals (Pb, Cu and Zn) in biosolids correlated before (2011–14), during (2014–15), and after the FWC (2015–17),³⁸ the only correlation that remained significant in this latest period of enhanced corrosion control and plumbing material replacement during 2018–19 was Cu *vs.* Zn ($R^2 = 0.30$; p < 0.05). Copper and zinc are both present in the new brass alloy valves, faucets and fixtures that are still being installed throughout the Flint water system. Correlations between Pb:



Fig. 1 (A) Box-and-whiskers plot of total monthly biosolids lead mass captured at the Flint wastewater plant, 2010–19. The open circles indicate outlier lead mass values. The plot summarizes data for January–December for 2010–18 and January–June for 2019. Enhanced corrosion control refers to tripling of orthophosphate corrosion inhibitor dose starting Dec 9, 2015. Lead pipe replacements began in March 2016 under the Flint FAST start program. Faucet replacements began in January 2017 with funding from State of Michigan. (B) Composite 90th percentile water lead levels (WLL₉₀) for Flint, MI predicted by a regression model (eqn (1)). The WLL₉₀ values are derived from biosolids lead mass averaged over 4 month intervals (Dec–Mar, Apr–Jul, and Aug–Nov) for December 2009–March 2019. Error bars indicate the entire range of predicted WLL₉₀ values (*i.e.*, minimum and maximum). Future models prospectively applying our approach, should also consider including a sensitivity analysis and error estimation, to further increase the statistical accuracy of the estimated WLL₉₀ range.

Cu or Pb:Zn were no longer statistically significant (p>0.05) (Table S1†).

All of the above is consistent with expectations based on the ongoing removal of lead pipes and the effectiveness of improved corrosion control.^{18,38,44} Enhanced corrosion control has also essentially "decoupled" metal release from most of the different alloys that comprise the Flint water distribution system, including lead pipe, galvanized iron pipe, copper pipe, lead solder and brass (*i.e.*, copper, zinc, and lead).

Declining lead levels in Flint's potable water

Using the lead in biosolids data, the predicted composite WLL₉₀ dropped below 10 ppb in 2019 for the first time in a decade, and was about 90% lower than that seen in the worst year pre-FWC (2011) and 83% lower than during the FWC (2014) (Fig. 1B). Morever, the official 90th percentile first draw WLLs for samples collected under the federal LCR, are in or within 1 ppb of the predicted WLL₉₀ range, based on the calibration using data collected from July 2016-June 2019 (Fig. 2). For instance, the official 90th percentile first draw WLL for July–December 2018 of 4 μ g L⁻¹ and the independent result of 4 μ g L⁻¹ from third-party testing led by Michigan State University,¹⁴ is at lower range of 4–8 μ g L⁻¹ predicted by the model. This finding indicates that the conventional biosolids lead sampling is sometimes consistent with much more complicated first draw LCR sampling events in high risk homes with lead pipe.

The consistently decreasing water lead trends in Fig. 1 and 2, also demonstrate that concerns about WLL spikes following lead pipe replacements, did not overwhelm overall benefits from enhanced corrosion control and replacements of faucets, galvanized steel pipes and lead pipes.

Flint is about to enter a post-lead pipe era

The complete removal of LSLs will not eliminate lead release to drinking water. Lead solder, leaded brass, and premise plumbing that was "seeded" or coated with lead from LSLs in the preceding decades remain as significant lead sources. Roughly 95% of Flint homes were built in the pre-1986 time period when high lead content solder and brass was commonplace.^{44,46,47}

To further highlight the importance of this issue, Flint resident X, who participated in five sampling rounds with the authors of this paper between August 2015-August 2017, had the highest WLL (1051 μ g L⁻¹) in the August 2015 pool of 269 homes during the height of the water crisis.⁴ We did a special investigation of this home, by paying to replace its entire home plumbing system except for the last few inches of pipe before the kitchen faucet, and we also examined the entire service line replaced by the city on the same day (March 9, 2016).⁴⁸ To our surprise, this worst case home did not have any pure lead or galvanized iron pipe-it had only lead solder and leaded brass. Sampling in four subsequent rounds determined Resident X's flushed sample WLLs to be consistently below 10 μ g L⁻¹, whereas first draw WLL (Fig. 3) originating from the very short section of indoor plumbing continued to be as high as 230 ppb.4

Analysis of random tap samples that the authors of this paper analyzed from 138 Flint homes (Pieper *et al.*, 2018) in July 2016 before any lead or galvanized iron service line replacement, and again in August 2017 when ~30% (*i.e.*, 3624 homes) of service pipes were replaced, indicate that mean WLLs had dropped by just 6% at that time (Table S2†).⁴ This raises the question, as to how effective the lead pipe and galvanized iron service line replacement program will be, in terms of reducing the mass of total lead released to water across the city.

Assuming that the total lead in biosolids is a summation of lead release from lead bearing service line pipes (lead and galvanized), indoor plumbing (*e.g.*, brass, solder, and lead coated onto indoor pipes from service lines), and nonplumbing sources, the biosolids lead can be described:

$$\begin{array}{l} Biosolids\mbox{-}Pb = (\% \mbox{ services remaining}) \times Pb_{services} \\ & + \mbox{Pb}_{indoor} + \mbox{Pb}_{other} \end{array} \tag{2}$$

Lead from other non-plumbing sources (*i.e.*, Pb_{other}) was estimated as 1.41–1.79 kg per month in our prior analysis.³⁸ We then solved for the remaining variables of lead from service pipes (or, Pb_{services}) and indoor plumbing (or, Pb_{indoor})



Fig. 2 Comparison in post-federal emergency Flint of 90th percentile first draw lead from official Lead and Copper Rule (LCR) sampling¹¹ against that predicted by the biosolids model (this paper), independent sampling led by Michigan State University or MSU,¹⁴ and the new Michigan LCR that uses the highest WLLs of either first or fifth draw.⁴⁵ The 90th percentile first draw water lead "range" was calculated from the biosolids-predicted WLL₉₀ using the first-draw-to-second-draw ratio of 1.6 (minimum) to 4.0 (maximum) observed in five water sampling rounds 2015–17.



Fig. 3 Water lead levels (first draw, second draw, and third draw) in five sampling rounds during 2015–17 for resident X, who had a copper service line that was removed and replaced with a new copper pipe on March 9, 2016.

in eqn (2), during comparable periods of treated Lake Huron water as Flint's water source and stable phosphate corrosion control, for the years 2013, 2017 and 2018 when the percentage of service pipes in Flint's distribution system were 100%, 48%, and 34%, respectively (Fig. S3[†]) (see Text S1[†] for full solution). Projecting results to late 2020 when Flint will have replaced 100% of its lead and galvanized service pipes (i.e., 0% of leaded service pipes remain), we calculate that that remaining sources of lead to water (i.e., leaded brass, lead solder and also legacy lead in pipe scale) will still release about 16-28% of the 2013 pre-water crisis lead mass (Text S1:† Tables I [row G] and II [row G]) as expected.^{13,46,49,50} The characteristic composite WLL due to remaining lead in plumbing would be 5.3–7.4 μ g L⁻¹ (Text S1:† Table I [row H]). While this is a 67-77% improvement from pre-FWC 2013 year and an 82-87% reduction from the height of the FWC (Text S1:† Table I [row J]), it illustrates that the post-lead pipe era will not result in completely lead free drinking water.

Historically low incidence of elevated blood lead in children

In terms of childhood lead exposure in Flint, the mean % EBL5 levels for post-FWC months 1–18 (Nov 2015–Apr 2017) and months 19–44 (May 2017–Jun 2019), respectively dropped 55% and 63% below that seen in summer 2014 (Fig. S2†). There was no longer a relationship between biosolids lead and % EBL5, in the any post-FWC period (p > 0.05), as would be expected due to near elimination of exposure to waterborne lead from widespread use of bottled water and filters.^{38,51,52}

A general survey of Flint residents (n = 1913) in December 2017 confirmed they were following recommendations of public health agencies to not drink unfiltered tap water, as 96% of respondents were using bottled water for cooking, 91.2% were even using it to brushing their teeth and 58.7% were even using it for bathing.⁵³ However, there has been a drop in overall household stress and fear regarding drinking, cooking, bathing, and brushing teeth with unfiltered tap water.⁵⁴ Overall, the analysis strongly supports continued reductions in release of lead to water in post-federal emergency Flint, Michigan.

Conclusions

This research supports the following conclusions about the City of Flint's recovery from high water lead levels that was first revealed through the collaborative work by the authors of this paper and Flint residents in August 2015:⁴

• Lead in biosolids reached a historical low in 2019, due to enhanced corrosion control and replacement of 80% of the lead and galvanized iron service pipes in Flint.

• Estimated composite water lead levels (*i.e.*, equally weighted first draw and second draw or service line WLLs) in 2019 have dropped 90% and 83% from worst levels seen before (2011) and during the Flint Water Crisis (2014), respectively.

• Official LCR 90th percentile first draw WLLs and independent WLLs, in 2016–19, were in good agreement with those predicted using a previously calibrated regression model relying on independent biosolids lead.

• The mean percentage of children \leq 6yo with elevated blood lead (% EBL5) in the latest months (May 2017–Jun 2019) is at a historic low, and is 63% lower than that observed during the height of the FWC in summer 2014.

• There is no correlation between % EBL5 and biosolids lead mass in the 44 months post-FWC (Nov 2015–Jun 2019), supporting the reasonable expectation of low consumer water lead exposure during this time of bottled water and lead filters.

• The biosolids data support official data, that lead levels in Flint water are dropping, and do not support unfounded assertions that Flint water still has "crisis" levels of lead in water.

• As Flint approaches 100% lead pipe elimination, building plumbing (*i.e.*, brass and solder) sources of water lead will become dominant, and are estimated to represent 16–28% of the lead released to water in 2013 when all lead sources including service lines were present. The post-lead pipe era in Flint (or anywhere in America) will not result in lead free drinking water.

Conflicts of interest

Aside from our work with Flint residents exposing the water crisis in the first place, our data and testimony have been subpoenaed in several Flint water-related lawsuits. We are

Environmental Science: Water Research & Technology

not party to any of the lawsuits. Dr. Edwards has been subpoenaed as a fact witness in many of the lawsuits, but he has refused all financial compensation for time spent on those activities.

Acknowledgements

This publication was partly funded and developed under Grant No. 8399375 "Untapping the Crowd: Consumer Detection and Control of Lead in Drinking Water" awarded by the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency to Virginia Tech. It has not been formally reviewed by EPA. The views expressed in this document are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily reflect those of the Agency. EPA does not endorse any products or commercial services mentioned in this publication. We acknowledge Eric Schwartz (University of Michigan, Ann Arbor) and Jared Webb (BlueConduit) for providing us weekly pipe replacement data for Flint.

References

- 1 M. Del Toral, *High lead levels in Flint, Michigan interim report*, U.S. Environmental Protection Agency Region 5, http://flintwaterstudy.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/11/ Miguels-Memo.pdf (accessed June 2020).
- 2 S. J. Masten, S. H. Davies and S. P. McElmurry, Flint water crisis: what happened and why?, *J. Am. Water Works Assoc.*, 2016, **108**(12), 22–34.
- 3 K. J. Pieper, M. Tang and M. A. Edwards, Flint water crisis caused by interrupted corrosion control: Investigating "ground zero" home, *Environ. Sci. Technol.*, 2017, **51**(4), 2007–2014.
- 4 K. J. Pieper, R. L. Martin, M. Tang, L. Walters, J. Parks, S. Roy, C. Devine and M. A. Edwards, Evaluating water lead levels during the Flint Water Crisis, *Environ. Sci. Technol.*, 2018, **52**(15), 8124–8132.
- 5 S. Roy and M. A. Edwards, Preventing another lead (Pb) in drinking water crisis: Lessons from the Washington D.C. and Flint MI contamination events, *Curr. Opin. Environ. Sci. Health*, 2019, 7, 34–44.
- 6 M. Hanna-Attisha, J. LaChance, R. C. Sadler and A. Champney-Schnepp, Elevated blood lead levels in children associated with the Flint drinking water crisis: a spatial analysis of risk and public health response, *Am. J. Public Health*, 2016, **106**(2), 283–290.
- 7 D. O. Schwake, E. Garner, O. R. Strom, A. Pruden and M. A. Edwards, Legionella DNA markers in tap water coincident with a Spike in Legionnaires' disease in Flint, MI, *Environ. Sci. Technol. Lett.*, 2016, 3(9), 311–315.
- 8 W. J. Rhoads, E. Garner, P. Ji, N. Zhu, J. Parks, D. O. Schwake, A. Pruden and M. A. Edwards, Distribution System Operational Deficiencies Coincide with Reported Legionnaires' Disease Clusters in Flint, Michigan, *Environ. Sci. Technol.*, 2017, 51(20), 11986–11995.
- 9 S. Zahran, S. P. McElmurry, P. E. Kilgore, D. Mushinski, J. Press, N. G. Love, R. C. Sadler and M. S. Swanson, Assessment of the Legionnaires' disease outbreak in Flint,

Michigan, Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A., 2018, 115(8), E1730-E1739.

- 10 US Environmental Protection Agency, *Safe Drinking Water Act Lead and Copper Rule*, Federal Register, 1991, vol. 56, pp. 26460–26564.
- 11 State of Michigan, *Flint's Water Remains Stable, Continues to Test Well Below Federal Action Level*, Michigan Dept. of Environment, Great Lakes and Energy, 2019, https://www.michigan.gov/egle/0,9429,7-135-3308_3323-487531-,00.html (accessed June 2020).
- 12 E. Winowiecki, Does Flint have clean water? Yes, but it's complicated, *Michigan Radio*, 2019, https://www.michiganradio.org/post/does-flint-have-clean-water-yes-it-s-complicated (accessed June 2020).
- 13 D. A. Lytle, M. R. Schock, K. Wait, K. Cahalan, V. Bosscher, A. Porter and M. Del Toral, Sequential drinking water sampling as a tool for evaluating lead in flint, Michigan, *Water Res.*, 2019, 157, 40–54.
- 14 S. J. Masten and K. Doudrick, *Independent Lead Testing in Flint, Michigan: Testing Period 2*, Final Report to Natural Resources Defense Council, January 21, 2019, https://www.michigan.gov/documents/flintwater/Report__Independent_Lead_Testing_Period_2_dated_012119_646392_7.pdf (accessed June 2020).
- 15 A. Ansari, Flint homes tainted by city's water crisis to get new faucets, CNN, 2017, https://www.cnn.com/2017/01/14/us/ flint-homes-free-faucets/index.html (accessed June 2020).
- 16 R. Conan, New help to fight lead contamination in Flint. ABC12, 2017, https://www.abc12.com/content/news/New-helpto-fight-lead-contamination-in-Flint-416465803.html (accessed June 2020).
- 17 Z. Ahmad, Roughly 2,500 lead service lines left to replace in Flint, *The Flint Journal*, 2019, https://www.mlive.com/news/flint/2019/04/roughly-2500-lead-service-lines-left-to-replace-in-flint.html (accessed June 2020).
- 18 *City of Flint*, FAST Start Pipe Replacement Program, 2020, https://www.cityofflint.com/gettheleadout/(accessed June 2020).
- 19 R. Fonger, State gives Flint four weeks to turn in water testing data and plan for future, *The Flint Journal*, 2018, https://www.mlive.com/news/flint/2020/01/state-gives-flint-four-weeks-to-turn-in-water-testing-data-and-plan-for-future. html (accessed June 2020).
- 20 US Environmental Protection Agency Office of Inspector General, Management Weaknesses Delayed Response to Flint Water Crisis. 2018, https://www.epa.gov/sites/production/files/2018-07/documents/_epaoig_20180719-18-p-0221_glance. pdf(accessed June 2020).
- 21 M. A. Edwards, Institutional scientific misconduct at U.S. Public health agencies: how malevolent government betrayed Flint, MI. Testimony to the U.S. Cong. Committee on oversight and government reform on examining federal administration of the safe drinking water act in Flint, Michigan hearing, *112th Congress 2nd session*, 2016, https:// oversight.house.gov/wp-content/uploads/2016/02/Edwards-VA-Tech-Statement-2-3-Flint-Water.pdf (accessed June 2020).

Communication

- 22 S. Carmody, 5 Years After Flint's Crisis Began, Is The Water Safe?, *NPR*, https://www.npr.org/2019/04/25/717104335/5-years-after-flints-crisis-began-is-the-water-safe (accessed June 2020).
- 23 S. Roy and M. A. Edwards, Citizen Science During the Flint, Michigan Federal Water Emergency: Ethical Dilemmas and Lessons Learned, *Citizen Science: Theory and Practice*, 2019, 4(1), 12.
- 24 J. Chariton, Fraudulence in Flint: How Suspect Science Helped Declare the Water Crisis Over, *Truthdig*, 2018, https://www.truthdig.com/articles/fraudulence-in-flint-howflawed-science-has-declared-the-crisis-over/ (accessed June 2020).
- 25 Status Coup, Here's the REAL National Emergency: Flint Still Without Clean Water 5 Years Later, YouTube, https:// youtube/60-RU4GBO1g (accessed June 2020).
- 26 Status Coup, Flushing Flint: A Poisoned City-and the Cover-Up Cooked Up in Plain Sight, *Vimeo*, https://vimeo.com/ 331603366 (accessed June 2020).
- 27 S. Roy, The hand-in-hand spread of mistrust and misinformation in Flint, *Am. Sci.*, 2017, **105**(1), 22–27.
- 28 G. Maki, S. P. McElmurry, P. Kilgore, N. G. Love, H. Misikir, M. Perri and M. Zervos, Bacterial colonization of drinking water: implications for an aging US water infrastructure, *Int. J. Infect. Dis.*, 2019, **79**, 30–31.
- 29 M. A. Edwards, S. Roy, S. J. Masten and A. Pruden, *Questions regarding publication entitled Bacterial colonization of drinking water: implications for an aging U.S. water infrastructure*, Personal communication to IRB offices of Henry Ford Hospital System, University of Michigan, and Wayne State University, http://flintwaterstudy.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/09/IRB-Final.pdf (accessed June 2020).
- 30 H. F. Gomez, D. A. Borgialli, M. Sharman, A. J. Scolpino, J. M. Oleske and J. D. Bogden, Bacterial colonization in point-of-use filters and deaths in Flint, Michigan, *Int. J. Infect. Dis.*, 2019, **91**, 267.
- 31 M. Zervos, G. Maki, N. G. Love and S. P. McElmurry, Bacterial colonization in point-of-use filters and deaths in Flint, Michigan Response, *Int. J. Infect. Dis.*, 2020, **91**, 268–269.
- 32 PBS FRONTLINE, *The EPA Says Flint's Water is Safe Scientists Aren't So Sure*, https://www.pbs.org/wgbh/frontline/ article/epa-says-flints-water-is-safe-scientists-arent-so-sure/ (accessed June 2020).
- 33 NPR, 3 Years After Lead Crisis, Flint Residents Still Need Water Filters, https://www.npr.org/2017/04/25/525516761/3-yearsafter-lead-crisis-flint-residents-still-need-water-filters (accessed June 2020).
- 34 WKAR, *Dr. Mona says there's a good reason Flint is still on filtered and bottled water*, https://www.wkar.org/post/dr-mona-says-there-s-good-reason-flint-still-filtered-and-bottled-water(accessed June 2020).
- 35 National Geographic, *Five years on, the Flint water crisis is nowhere near over*, https://www.nationalgeographic.com/environment/2019/04/flint-water-crisis-fifth-anniversary-flint-river-pollution/ (accessed June 2020).

Environmental Science: Water Research & Technology

- 36 CNN, Ocasio-Cortez goes off after critics mock Green New Deal, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=gNBsonfH0Ws (accessed June 2020).
- 37 S. Roy and M. A. Edwards, Flint water crisis shows the danger of a scientific dark age, *CNN*, https://edition.cnn. com/2019/03/14/opinions/flint-water-myths-scientific-dark-age-roy-edwards/index.html (accessed June 2020).
- 38 S. Roy, M. Tang and M. A. Edwards, Lead release to potable water during the Flint, Michigan water crisis as revealed by routine biosolids monitoring data, *Water Res.*, 2019, 160, 475–483.
- 39 American Public Health Association (APHA), American Water Works Association (AWWA), Water Environment Federation (WEF), Standard methods for examination of water and wastewater 20th ed., American Public Health Association, American Water Works Association, & Water Environment Federation, Washington, D.C, 1998.
- 40 M. Hanna-Attisha, *Personal communication*, November 7, 2019.
- 41 R. A. Isaac, L. Gil, A. N. Cooperman, K. Hulme, B. Eddy, M. Ruiz, K. Jacobson, C. Larson and O. C. Pancorbo, Corrosion in drinking water distribution systems: a major contributor of copper and lead to wastewaters and effluents, *Environ. Sci. Technol.*, 1997, **31**(11), 3198–3203.
- 42 Mid-Atlantic Biosolids Association, *Biosolids in Flint*, https:// www.mabiosolids.org/biosolids-classroom-blog/2017/3/13/ biosolids-in-flint (accessed June 2020).
- 43 R. Case, Personal Communication during Jul-Dec 2018, 2018.
- 44 A. Sandvig, P. Kwan, G. Kirmeyer, B. Maynard, D. West, R. Trussell, S. Trussell, A. Cantor and A. Prescott, *Contribution of Service Line and Plumbing Fixtures to Lead and Copper Rule Compliance Issues. Project 3018*, AWWA Research Foundation, Denver, CO, 2008.
- 45 *Michigan Dept. of Environment, Great Lakes and Energy, LCR Compliance Data for Flint*, https://www.michigan.gov/flintwater/0,6092,7-345-377816-,00.html#LCR% 20Compliance%20Data (accessed June 2020).
- 46 B. F. Trueman, E. Camara and G. A. Gagnon, Evaluating the effects of full and partial lead service line replacement on lead levels in drinking water, *Environ. Sci. Technol.*, 2016, 50(14), 7389–7396.
- 47 U.S. Census Bureau, *Selected Housing Characteristics: 2018 American Community Survey 1-Year Estimates*, https://data. census.gov/cedsci/table?q=flint&g=1600000US2629000_ 050000US26049&t=Housing&table=DP04&tid= ACSDP1Y2018.DP04&hidePreview=true&lastDisplayedRow=23 (accessed June 2020).
- 48 D. Hohn, Flint's water crisis and the troublemaker scientist, *The New York Times Magazine*, 2016, Aug 16, vol. 8, p. 16.
- 49 E. Deshommes, B. Trueman, I. Douglas, D. Huggins, L. Laroche, J. Swertfeger, A. Spielmacher, G. A. Gagnon and M. Prévost, Lead Levels at the Tap and Consumer Exposure from Legacy and Recent Lead Service Line Replacements in Six Utilities, *Environ. Sci. Technol.*, 2018, 52(16), 9451–9459.

Environmental Science: Water Research & Technology

- 50 I. Lei, D. Ng, S. S. Sable and Y. Lin, Evaluation of lead release potential of new premise plumbing materials, *Environ. Sci. Pollut. Res.*, 2018, 25, 27971–27981.
- 51 V. Bosscher, D. A. Lytle, M. R. Schock, A. Porter and M. Del Toral, POU water filters effectively reduce lead in drinking water: a demonstration field study in flint, Michigan, *J. Environ. Sci. Health, Part A: Toxic/Hazard. Subst. Environ. Eng.*, 2019, 54(5), 484–493.
- 52 ABC12, New search warrants served in Flint water criminal investigation, https://www.abc12.com/content/news/New-

search-warrants-served-in-Flint-water-criminal-investigation-564627211.html (accessed June 2020).

- 53 Flint Cares, *From Crisis to Recovery: Household Resources, Flint Neighborhoods United*, https://www. flintneighborhoodsunited.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/02/ From-Crisis-to-Recovery-Full-Report.pdf (accessed June 2020).
- 54 R. S. Sneed, K. Dotson, A. Brewer, P. Pugh and V. Johnson-Lawrence, Behavioral Health Concerns During the Flint Water Crisis, 2016–2018, *Community Ment. Health J.*, 2020, 1–11.